Approved:	February 15, 2001
	Date

## MINUTES OF THE SENATE TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE.

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson Les Donovan at 8:30 a.m. on February 8, 2001 in Room 245-N of the Capitol.

All members were present except: Senator Pugh

Committee staff present: Hank Avila, Legislative Research Department

Bruce Kinzie, Revisor of Statutes

Marian F. Holeman, Committee Secretary

Conferees appearing before the committee: Dennis Schoenbeck, YMCA

Others attending: See attached list.

## SB 115: Re school buses; modification of used buses

Dennis Schoenebeck, General Executive, Wichita YMCA spoke in support of the bill (<u>Attachment 1</u>). Tim Wilkie who works with the program on a daily basis was also present. Basically, all they seek is to not have to repaint used school buses when purchased for transportation of children in their programs, including their latch key program. As written, the bill would apply only to church buses or day care programs. It was explained that the day care program bus definition in K.S.A. 8-1730(a) needs to be redefined so that any child care provider, licensed by Kansas, who provides transportation for children six through 18 years of age would be included. This bill is not a mandate. It merely provides an option for programs concerned. <u>Senator Schodorf moved to amend the bill and pass favorably as amended. Senator Goodwin seconded the motion. Motion carried.</u>

## SB 21: Re school transportation; school bus definition

Staff recapped information regarding federal law and definition of school buses. In 1997 Kansas law changed the definition to allow use of large capacity vans to transport students. This is not in compliance with Federal Law because these large vans do not meet roll over and other safety protection standards. These extended vans were originally cargo vans - not people vans. They still do not pass the same standards as smaller ten passenger vans.

In discussing <u>SB 21</u> members were reminded this bill covers the same student transportation (public and private - K through 12), as under current law. The State of Kansas has always taken the position that the State Board of Education has control over all education matters. The issue is "small school buses" or those that will carry 15 to 20 passengers only. Cost would certainly vary, but probably would be around \$2,500 to \$3,000 more than the extended vans. They would, as a rule, cost less than the smaller ten passenger vans. Parents do not give permission for transportation of their children in any specific kind of vehicle when they authorize participation in school activities. Parents are not specifically notified regarding kinds of transportation used by schools. Some committee members were not convinced of the need to mandate non-use of the large vans.

Senator Salmans moved to recommend SB 21 be not passed. Senator Jackson seconded the motion. Discussed the motion to not pass the bill. Motion failed on a tie vote. Returned to discussion of the bill. It was suggested that perhaps the bill could be amended to not allow public schools to use extended vans. Private schools would continue to be allowed to use extended vans. A draft amendment to remove non-public schools from the bill will be brought back to the committee for further consideration.

# **Approval of minutes**

<u>Senator Goodwin moved to approve minutes of the February 7 meeting.</u> <u>Senator Salmans seconded the motion.</u> <u>Motion carried.</u>

# CONTINUATION SHEET



The meeting adjourned at 9:25 a.m.

The next meeting is scheduled for February 13, 2001.

# SENATE TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE GUEST LIST

DATE: February 8, 2001

27.12.57	DUDDEGRAMMA
NAME	REPRESENTING
Andy Shaw	Collins Industrie
LARRY Blu TGONST	KS DOE
Lette lamon	YMAS
Man Wilkey	Wich ta YMCA
Juni Selytenelinh	While ymer.
Claras Dunkal	DOB
Theuf Peter	KSDE
Tom WhiTAKek	KS AUTOMOBILE DEALERS ASSN.
DON MªNEELY	KS ALTOMOBILE DEALERS ASSN.
Stir KERONT 4	COLLINS INDUSTRIES
	9.



# Wichita UMCA. We build strong kids, strong families, strong communities.

### Metropolitan Office

402 N. Market P.O. Box 3636 Wichita, KS 67201 (316) 264-4066 Fax (316) 264-0757

#### Robert D. Love Central Branch

402 N. Market P.O. Box 3636 Wichita, KS 67201 (316) 264-9374 Fax (316) 264-0757

#### **East Branch**

9333 F Douglas Wichita, KS 67207 (316) 685-2251 Fax (316) 685-2254

#### West Branch 6940 Newell

Wichita, KS 67212 (316) 942-2271 Fax (316) 942-4829

#### Richard A. DeVore South Branch

3405 S. Meridian Wichita, KS 67217 (316) 942-5511 Fax (316) 942-8936

### Camp Hyde

402 N. Market P.O. Box 3636 Wichita, KS 67201 (316) 264-1610 Fax (316) 264-0757

#### Child Care / Camping

402 N. Market P.O. Box 3636 Wichita, KS 67201 (316) 264-1610 Fax (316) 264-0757 February 6, 2001

Leslie D. Donovan Chairman Senate Transportation Committee State House Topeka, KS 66612

Honorable Les Donovan,

We are responding to K. S. A. 72-8313 that requires community-based organizations to paint their buses a color other than yellow.

We are fully aware that the basis for this law is to protect the safety of children. We understand that in traffic the color yellow on a bus signifies that children are around and drivers need to show caution when approaching these vehicles.

Safety of our youth is our number one priority as well. Our busses are yellow not to alert drivers that we are a school district but that we too are carrying children, and caution needs to be taken because of this. To ensure the safety of the children we transport, a number of practices are followed which includes:

- All buses are identified as YMCA buses.
- No YMCA bus uses the flashing or rotating warning lights or the stop signal arm.
- All buses are on regular maintenance plans done by a certified mechanic.
- Trained drivers are required to do daily pre and post travel checks.
- Each bus is equipped with at radio communication system.
- Each bus is inspected annually for licensing requirements set by the Kansas Department of Health and Environment.
- Other adult leaders while transporting youth accompany each driver.

Our community depends on the collaboration of agencies, schools and government to provide our youth with enriching opportunities and experiences. One of our many services to our community is the transportation that we are able to provide to our youth. We service up to 500 youth per day with transportation through our After-School Programs, school swimming programs, summer camps and weekend leadership programs. Raising money to repaint our 11 buses (cost being \$30,000 to \$35,000) would not be a good use of funds or time when our program needs continue to expand. Our community can not afford to lose money or time while servicing our youth.

We are in full support of Senate Bill No. 115. With this bill, we will be able to continue and expand our efforts to serve our entire community.

Sincerely,

Dennis Schoenebeck General Executive

Wichita YMCA

SENATE TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE -DATE: 2-08-01 ATTACHMENT: /

1-1